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MINUTES 

BOARD OF REGENTS MEETING 

OCTOBER 29, 2024 

A video recording of this meeting may be viewed at the Board of Regents website as 
follows: 

Meeting Video #1 

Meeting Video #2 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Lee called the meeting to order at 9:01 a.m. on Thursday, October 29, 2024, 
at the University of Hawai‘i (UH) at Mānoa, Bachman Hall, 1st Floor Conference Room 
106A/B, 2444 Dole Street, Honolulu, Hawai‘i, 96822, with regents participating from 
various locations. 

Quorum (11):  Chair Gabriel Lee; Vice-Chairs Laurie Tochiki and Laurel Loo; and 
Regents Neil Abercrombie, Lauren Akitake, Joshua Faumuina, William Haning, Wayne 
Higaki, Michael Miyahira, Diane Paloma, and Ernest Wilson. 

Others in attendance:  President David Lassner; Vice President (VP) for 
Administration Jan Gouveia; VP for Academic Strategy Debora Halbert; VP for 
Research and Innovation Vassilis Syrmos; VP for Information Technology/Chief 
Information Officer Garret Yoshimi; Interim VP for Community Colleges Della Teraoka; 
Associate VP for Legal Affairs Gary Takeuchi; UH-Hilo (UHH) Chancellor Bonnie Irwin; 
Hawai‘i Community College (HawCC) Chancellor Susan Kazama; Honolulu Community 
College (HonCC) Chancellor Karen Lee; Kapi‘olani Community College (KapCC) 
Chancellor Misaki Takabayashi; Kaua‘i Community College (KauCC) Chancellor 
Margaret Sanchez; Leeward Community College (LeeCC) Chancellor Carlos Peñaloza; 
Executive Administrator and Secretary of the Board of Regents (Board Secretary) 
Yvonne Lau; and others as noted. 

Vice-Chair Tochiki arrived at 9:02 a.m. 

II. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 19, 2024, MEETING 
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incorporated into the new contract, the administration will work with UHPA to develop 
memorandums of understanding for these matters which can hopefully be rolled into the 
base contract in future negotiations.  Nevertheless, coming to an early agreement on 
cost items is a huge win for all parties involved.  President Lassner stated work to craft 
collective bargaining agreements between the university, the State, and unions 
representing university employees who are members of other bargaining units is 
ongoing. 

B. Athletics Update 

Since 2012, University of Hawai‘i at Mānoa (UHM) Athletics has been a football-only 
member of the Mountain West Conference (MWC) with most of its other men’s and 
women’s sports teams competing in the Big West Conference (BWC).  Effective July 1, 
2026, UHM Athletics will be joining the MWC as a full member.  As part of this new 
membership agreement, travel subsidies currently paid by UHM Athletics to MWC 
opponents will be phased out.  Additionally, the MWC will cover an exit fee associated 
with UHM Athletics departure from the BWC.  President Lassner expressed the mixed 
emotions being felt by UHM Athletics with respect to these changes remarking that, 
although it will be sad to leave so many amazing colleagues and competitors in the 
BWC, this expanded partnership with the MWC will build upon the university’s strong 
football relationship with the conference, securely position UHM Athletics to thrive with 
its MWC colleagues in the incredibly dynamic landscape of intercollegiate athletics, and 
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C. National Center for Higher Education Management Systems (NCHEMS) Study 
Schedule 

As reported on during the November 16, 2023, board meeting, university leadership 
was seeking to engage with a third-party to provide insights on whether the current 
structure of the university’s 10-campus system, which was established via a series of 
piecemeal decisions over several decades, is optimally configured to provide needed 
and desired services to students, as well as the entire population of Hawai‘i, in an 
efficient and cost-effective manner.  Although NCHEMS, the external consultant 
selected by the administration, was initially scheduled to present a report on its analysis 
of the university system at the November board meeting, a decision was made by board 
leadership to delay this report until January so as to provide incoming President Wendy 
Hensel with time to review the documents and engage with NCHEMS on this matter.  
President Lassner emphasized all major decisions involving modifications to the 
university’s organizational structure are under the complete purview of the board; noted 
the intent of the study was to help inform these decisions should there be an appetite for 
significant change; and pointed out the benefits this analysis will provide to leaders 
throughout the university system as they work to better meet needs across the islands 
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praise where warranted; the provision of time for an institution to respond to the core 
inquiries report and address any concerns raised; campus visits; and the drafting of a 
final report
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unit; spoke about the diversity of agencies and organizations to which faculty submit 
research proposals and from which research funding is obtained; noted the success 
rate of faculty in obtaining extramural awards; briefly discussed cost recovery for 
indirect research expenses, in addition to investments being made in research and 
innovation at the university, through the Research and Training Revolving Fund; and 
highlighted several top research proposals and awards from FY 2024 and FY 2025, to 
date. 

Regent Abercrombie engaged VP Syrmos in a discussion about the amount of 
research dollars the university receives from the United States Department of Defense 
as opposed to other sources such as the State of Hawai‘i, the National Science 
Foundation, the United States Department of Health and Human Services, and the 
National Institutes of Health, as well as the value and benefits of the research being 
conducted by the university.  Regent Abercrombie reiterated personal statements he 
made earlier about testimony offered at board meetings over the past few months in 
relation to research taking place at the university and commended the research efforts 
of the Office of the Vice President for Research and Innovation (OVPRI), along with the 
faculty and staff of the university stating their work was singularly exemplary. 

Regent Haning surmised that the vast majority of individuals conducting research at 
the university did not do so for personal wealth or gain.  Rather, they were doing so in 
order to enrich humanity.  VP Syrmos concurred with Regent Haning stating research at 
universities in general, and at the University of Hawai‘i in particular, are, by and large, 
not driven by personal profit but by the potential to produce societal benefits.  He also 
pointed out the numerous scholastic, economic, and community benefits realized 
through activities associated with research conducted at a university. 

Regent Akitake 



Board of Regents Meeting Minutes of October 29, 2024 - Page 10 of 15 
DRAFT 

believes will either be sustained or significantly increased given current global and 
domestic political climates.  VP Syrmos concurred with Regent Abercrombie saying 
funding for research and development in the areas noted has been steadily increasing 
over the last eight years regardless of the domestic political situation.  He also remarked 
the university is poised to conduct research on these subject matters. 

Regent Wilson asked if there are extramural funding awards in the university’s 
pipeline which are not reflected in the data presented for the current fiscal year thus far.  
VP Syrmos responded in the affirmative stating there are a number of research projects 
for which funding is expected to be received over the next three months but have not 
been officially recorded to date. 

E. Student Housing Services Scenario Modeling Update 

Kyle Phillips, Senior Business Analyst in the Office of the VP for Administration, gave 
an update on the administration’s scenario modeling efforts related to Student Housing 
Services (SHS) at UHM stating several ‘what if’ situations were generated taking into 
account operational budget assumptions, contributions to and withdrawals from the 
Repair and R
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Regent Faumuina stressed the need for regents and the administration to be mindful 
of a student’s lack of a steady 
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any Hale Noelani replacement or redevelopment efforts.  VP Gouveia stated Hale 
Noelani remains offline and, as such, was not one of the buildings in the mix when room 
rates were modeled.  Teams from the Office of the Vice President for Administration 
(OVPA) and SHS have been working with VP Young and his team to put together 
preliminary facility and infrastructure information in order to develop a Request for 
Proposals (RFP) package, though it was noted the teams are still in the early stages of 
this process.  As for feedback coordination efforts, Mr. Phillips indicated that Mr. Akana 
has been charged with performing this task along with conducting research on student-
housing trends related to student enrollment, unit types, amenities, and so on occurring 
across the higher education landscape.  Mr. Akana gave a succinct overview of some of 
the issues he has been looking at regarding student-housing trends such as the 
development of residence hall concepts and facilities with the ability to quickly adapt to 
dynamic situations like fluctuations in overall student enrollment and the types of 
students registering at a university. 

A brief discussion took place between regents and the administration about the need 
to delve further into the goals, objectives, and rationale for the provision of student 
housing at UHM including, among other things, the affordability of living accommodations 
for students, the bolstering of campus life, and the creation of a vibrant on-campus 
housing community. 

Regent Miyahira questioned whether SHS was responsible for student-housing 
systemwide. He also asked if there was an estimated timeline for addressing the Hale 
Noelani situation.  Mr. Phillips stated SHS was only responsible for student housing 
facilities at UHM.  Regarding the estimated timeline for addressing the Hale Noelani 
situation, Mr. Phillips mentioned the administration was currently working with the 
Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) to amend the floodplain designation 
for the parcel on which Hale Noelani sits and any associated maps of the area.  Mr. 
Lynch added that this work is expected to take about a year-and-a-half but emphasized 
revising the floodplain designation and its associated maps should help expand the 
potential development area for the project.  Mr. Phillips also remarked that the floodplain 
designation, in addition to information being garnered by Mr. Akana through his 
research and the feedback received from students, are the kinds of things being 
considered when developing the RFP for Hale Noelani.  All things considered, VP 
Gouveia estimated it would be between a year and a year-and-a-half before an RFP 
package for Hale Noelani can be generated. 

A conversation took place between Chair Lee and Regent Akitake as to whether the 
board or a committee, more specifically, the Committee on Independent Audit, was the 
more appropriate body to receive student housing updates in the future. 

In view of the questions and discussions on the topic of student-housing thus far, 
Chair Lee asked what the administration was hoping to achieve through its presentation 
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Promise Scholarship Program to four-year campuses over the past few years which has 
been met with resistance but which would certainly help students in need with the ability 
to afford housing along with the rest of their cost of attendance; and the administration’s 
reluctance to seek CIP funds for student-housing over a number of years, an approach 
that was changed approximately a year-and-a-half ago when VP Gouveia’s office was 
charged with overseeing student-housing at UHM.  Regent Abercrombie communicated 
his belief in the need to continue pursuing legislative funding for student housing at 
UHM despite the challenges mentioned by President Lassner. 

Regent Faumuina expressed his desire to see a clear, overall vision for student-
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